FULL COUNCIL – 5TH OCTOBER 2010

GAINSBOROUGH TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES of a MEETING of Council held at Roses Sports Pavilion, North Warren Road, Gainsborough on Tuesday 5th October 2010 at 7:00pm
Present:


Councillor Tim Davies (In the Chair)

Councillor Pearl Banyard

Councillor Mark Binns

Councillor Harry Clarke
Councillor David Dobbie

Councillor Elaine Hadley

Councillor Raoul Hesse-Phillipson

Councillor Vaughan Hughes

Councillor Cynthia Isherwood

Councillor Sally Jupp

Councillor Paul Key

Councillor William Parry

Councillor James Plastow

Councillor Roger Plastow

Councillor John Ridley

Councillor Kenneth Woolley

In Attendance:

Clerk to the Council
Assistant Clerk to the Council
Also in Attendance:

WLDC Councillor Gillian Bardsley
Eight members of the public
Prior to the meeting Major Martin led the meeting in prayer.

1. PRESENTATION FROM WEST LINDSEY DISTRICT COUNCIL STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Sue Harrison and Peter Walton from West Lindsey District Council’s Standards Committee took questions from the Councillors regarding there concerns and problems with the Code of Conduct.


WEST LINDSEY DISTRICT COUNCIL’S CHIEF EXECUTIVE MANJEET GILL

Manjeet Gill gave a talk on her philosophy on how things should be run.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies received.
3. MEMBERS’ DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations were received.
4. COUNCIL MINUTES

Cllr. D. Dobbie requested that on item 5 it be changed to read “Cllr. T. Davies advised that due to a motion that he had put forward the matter would now be discussed at the next Management and Finance Committee meeting.”
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RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr R. Hesse-Phillipson, seconded by Cllr P. Banyard that the notes of the Full Council meeting on Tuesday 6th July 2010 be confirmed as a correct record.
Cllr. P. Key was against the vote.

5. TO DEAL WITH ANY BUSINESS EXPRESSLY REQUIRED BY STATUTE TO BE DONE
Nothing to deal with.
6. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chairman advised the Council that he had received a petition with 826 signatures against the Gainsborough name change.
7. REPORT FROM THE CLERK TO THE COUNCIL
Councillors had previously received the following report from the Clerk.

Richmond Park 

Transport festival took place on Saturday the 25th of September and proved to be a great success with over 600 people attending, and Council are asked to give thanks to Richmond Park Activities Officer, Holly Parker for organising the festival. Upcoming events on the park in October include The Big Draw and Halloween.

Council are also informed that funding has been obtained by Holly Parker from 02 Think Big funding, to organise a professional football coaching facility during October half term at Roses for 13-25 year olds, entitled “Active @ Roses”, which will be carried out in partnership with YaSiG and Gainsborough Trinity Football Club.

Octoberfest

Council are also reminded that it is Octoberfest this month, the highlight of which is the beer festival and folk festival to be held at The Old Hall, and this will be commencing on the 15th October for the weekend. Many other events will be taking place around the town, and the Officers wish to record their thanks to all participants in the Octoberfest.

The Clerk also added that an invitation had been received from GAOS inviting Councillors to there concert on 13th November at All Saints’ Parish Church, Councillors are to let the office know by the 22nd October if they wish to attend.

The Clerk advised that the Council received a Certificate of Achievement at the Britain in Bloom awards and Marshalls Yard received a Judges Award.

The Clerk read out a letter he had received from Marshalls Yard with regards to the Farmers Market.
8. GAINSBOROUGH LOCAL ISSUES

No local issues received.

9. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

No public questions received.
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10. TO DISPOSE OF ANY BUSINESS REMAINING FROM THE LAST MEETING
Nothing to dispose of.
11. RECOMMENDATIONS OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS HELD IN JULY
Personnel & Procedures Sub-Committee 8th July 2010

i.
RECOMMENDATION TO FULL COUNCIL on proposal by Cllr. S. Jupp, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley to amend Standing Orders as follows: -

A Councillor must have served for two years on the Town Council and with a commitment of at least 80% attendance at full Council meetings before requesting to be considered for either Deputy Mayor or Mayor. 

ii.
RECOMMENDATION TO FULL COUNCIL on proposal by Cllr. S. Jupp, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley to amend Standing Orders as follows: -

A new Councillor attending his or her first meeting must stand and give a one minute statement on their own chosen subject pertaining to the town or Town Council.

Cllr. J. Ridley stressed as he did in the previous Full Council meeting regarding the word ‘amend’.

Council decided to refer the motions back to Personnel and Procedures Sub-Committee.

12. QUESTIONS TO THE MAYOR

None received.
13. NOTICE OF MOTIONS

i. Councillor H. Clarke has submitted the following motion.

5.2 To the Council will give notice at least 5 clear working days before a meeting, the Clerk to the Council will send a summons signed by him or her, by post to every member of the Council, except in a postal strike, then leave it at their usual place of residence.

18.1 No motion to rescind any resolution passed within the preceding (6) six months unless the amendment bears the names of at least (6) six members of the Council. When any such motion or amendment has been disposed of it shall not open to any member to propose a similar motion within a period of (6) months there from.

54.1 Agenda for Council meetings to include a period of up to (15) fifteen minutes for members of the public to speak. Speeches are limited to three minutes per person, with no advance notice.

54.2 To be rescinded

54.3 To be rescinded

I wish to bring back to the agenda of Council meetings all correspondence.
I move all of the above.

Cllr. D. Dobbie seconded the motion
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Under Standing Order 8.3 the above item is referred to the Personnel and Procedures Sub-Committee.

ii. Councillor V. Hughes submitted then following motion.

"The recent proposal to change the towns name created a passionate response from many people using the internet site "Facebook". It also highlighted this medium is a 21st century method of communicating peoples views very quickly. I understand that whilst West Lindsey DC have a Facebook site (and a "twitter" option I believe) the Town Council do not. I believe anything we can do to allow the public to see what we are doing and also allows them the opportunity to comment and express their views should be encouraged.  I therefore propose we install a Facebook and/or Twitter option on the Town Councils website to facilitate this as soon as possible. I so move".

Cllr. P. Banyard seconded the motion.

Council decided to defer the item until the Clerk had consulted with West Lindsey District Council.

iii. Councillor V. Hughes has submitted the following motion.

Mayor. In October 08 we were visited by Joanna Walker the Town Centre Manager and given some useful background on the proposed development of Market Street and the market place and her role.
 
I note with interest the Farmers Market is once again going to be held in Marshalls Yard in December. I would like to know what steps if any have been taken to tempt the organisers back in to the market place which once again seems to be failing to compete as a town centre venue for such events previously held there. I also remember a point was raised about an old charter which did not allow markets to be held within a certain radius of the town centre and wonder if this still holds true today, and whether the organisers are aware of it.
 
Depending on the answers to the above and councillors’ views, I propose every effort is made by the Town Council to encourage the return of the Farmers Market to the market place with the Town Centre Manager's assistance in order to help it retain its identity in the 21st century.

Cllr. H. Clarke seconded the motion.

The above item was asked to be put back on the agenda when the Market Place was complete.

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley to write to the Farmers Market asking if they would consider returning to the Market Place even if it on a shard basis with Marshalls Yard.

Cllr.WSR. Parry abstained from the vote.
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iv. Councillor D. Dobbie submitted the following motion.


This Council notes:

1) That a number of Towns on the River Trent use the river in their name eg. Stoke on Trent, Newark on Trent, etc

2) That a number of Towns on one side of a major river have the post fix “Upon” in their name eg. Newcastle Upon Tyne, Baryon Upon Humber etc

3) The importance of the year 2013/14 to this town, it being 1,000 years since Gainsborough was Sweyn Forkbeards capital. “Based in Gainsborough, Lincolnshire, Sweyn began to organise his vast new kingdom, but he died there on 3 February 1014, having ruled England unopposed for only five weeks”. (Wikki)

4) That the move of this Council to a level 4 Council at an extraordinary meeting of less than 30 minutes in April 2006 on the sole advice of the Clerk has cost the Council over £100,000 so far in extra costs, increasing the rate of over £25,000 a year. With no benefit to the Council or the people of Gainsborough.
5) That the letter wrote to Bassetlaw Share a Ride Scheme included this town in the program and got a sign up about it on the A631 at no cost to the town.

6) That the letter wrote to the RSPB asking them to re-submit their plans for the Beckingham Marshes site with our support got the planning application approved by Bassetlaw DC with no extra cost to this town.

7) That the letters in support of the campaign to improve the Gainsborough Central to Barnetby le Wold railway line has led to improvements on the line and stations along the line with no extra cost to this town.
This Council resolves:
· To attempt to promote the importance of this town almost 1,000 years ago in European History.

· That as the head town upon one side of the River Trent wishes to have some sort of connection with its geographic position incorporated in its name by 2013/4.

This Council asks for:

Letters to be written to West Lindsey District Council, Lincolnshire County Council and the Department of the Communities and Local Government asking how we could go about changing the name of the town to “Gainsborough upon Trent” for the 2013/4 millennia celebrations of Gainsborough being the capital of Sweyn Forkbeards North Sea Empire (Norway, Denmark, Sweden and England).


Cllr. P. Key seconded the motion.

Cllr. T. Davies stated that Cllr. D. Dobbie was not allowed to talk about items 4, 5, 6, or 7 as they are not connected to the proposed name change.

Cllr. D. Dobbie passed around photos of buildings in Gainsborough in Ipswich and stated he want to change Gainsborough’s name through the Government Electoral Roll and not all the signage.

Cllr. P. Banyard read out a statement against the name change.
Cllr. P. Key read out a statement in favour of the name change and defending Cllr. D. Dobbie.
Cllr. V. Hughes requested that the Council move to the vote.
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At the request of Cllr. D. Dobbie a recorded vote was taken as follows:

For: Councillor D. Dobbie.


Against: Councillors P. Banyard, T. Davies, EJ. Hadley, R. Hesse-Phillipson, V. Hughes, S. Jupp, WSR. Parry, J. Plastow, R. Plastow, J. Ridley.

Abstain: Councillors M. Binns, H. Clarke, C. Isherwood, P. Key, KD. Woolley

A total of 1 vote for, 10 votes against and 5 abstentions.
14. TO FULFILL VACANCIES ON COMMITTEES. MEMBER CHAMPIONS OR OUTSIDE BODIES

No vacancies to fulfil.
15. COMMITTEE REPORTS

Management and Finance Committee
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. P. Banyard, seconded by Cllr. R. Plastow that the notes of the Management and Finance Committee meeting held on Monday 20th September 2010 be received and the resolutions contained therein be adopted.
Planning and Development Committee
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. T. Davies, seconded by Cllr. R. Hesse-Phillipson that the notes of the Planning and Development Committee meeting held on Thursday 23rd September 2010 be received and the resolutions contained therein be adopted.
16. LOCKING UP OF THE GENERAL CEMETERY AND LEVELLINGS
The matter was referred to Octobers Management and Finance Committee.

The meeting concluded at 8:51pm.
Chairman
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